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MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE WEST ESSEX AREA FORUM HELD AT THE ADULT COMMUNITY COLLEGE, ONGAR, ON 15 June 2010
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1.
Welcome and Introduction of Members and Officers

The Chairman welcomed Members of the Forum and members of the public to the meeting.

2.
Apologies

Apologies for absence had been received from Essex County Councillors C Riley (Deputy to Cabinet Member for Localism, Dr A Naylor, G Mitchinson and S Walsh.

Apologies had also been received from J Mitchell - Uttlesford DC, D Linnell - Loughton Residents Association, Great & Little Hallingbury PCs, Mark Samuels – Essex Fire & Rescue, Cllr Baggott – EALC Brentwood, J Foile – Voluntary Action Epping Forest, J Salter – Epping Forest EALC, Councillor Mrs D Collins and D Macnab – Epping Forest DC (Substitute as set out above) and C Finn - LRA.

3.
Declaration of Interest


No declarations of interest were made.
4.
Minutes
The Minutes of the meeting of the West Essex Area Forum held on 17 November 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to an amendment on page 44 of the Minutes, to add the following sentence at the end of the first bullet point - “Councillor Castle noted that the County may need to look at some of the issues to better understand the circumstances involved and see what can be done in the future”.
5.
Matters Arising

Minute 58 – Matters Arising – the Forum had requested data on the settlement of invoices within 10 days, to businesses identified as Small and Medium Enterprises located in the Essex County Council area. This was one of the Council’s pledges. The figures included payment by BACS and Cheque and were reported as follows:
April 2009 – 62.27%

May 2009 – 65.50%

June 2009 – 62.88%

July 2009 – 70.05%

August 2009 – 72.82%

September 2009 – 73.71%

October 2009 – 70.68%

A question was raised regarding how long it took for other invoices to be paid. It was reported that there were complaints from charities and voluntary organisations on how long it took to get paid. John Symonds, Area Co-ordinator agreed to look into this and provide a response to the Forum.
Minute 59, Page 43, 5th Bullet Point – A query was raised about the report that there was agreement to provide additional classrooms for 15 extra pupils per year to relieve the pressure in Buckhurst Hill, as it was understood that there would only be a demountable classroom at Whitebridge School and not a permanent solution. In response a Member clarified that there would be a permanent extra classroom provided at the Buckhurst Hill Primary School.

Minute 63 – Public Questions – the Chairman reported that she had raised the issue of seasonal decorations with the Cabinet Member for Highways & Transportation following the question raised by Mr Couchman from Clavering. Unfortunately the Cabinet Member had been away but the Chairman would be meeting with him to discuss the issues of the charges relating to high street displays and seasonal decorations. Yvette Wetton, West Area Co-ordinator had tried to contact Mr Couchman on a number of occasions to provide him with feedback on his question but had not been able to contact him.

6.
Health Protocols
The Committee received the draft protocols (AFW/01/10) for devolving health scrutiny items to Area Forums. 

David Moses, Head of Member Support and Governance, advised the Committee that the protocols were still in draft as they may be subject to change. The protocols had been sent to the District Councils and Primary Care Trusts for consideration. The aim of the protocols is to ensure that health issues are dealt with at the most appropriate level. The Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee (HOSC) would continue to look at issues of a strategic nature and at County level, with local issues being devolved to the Area Forums. If the matter was specific to one District it may be appropriate to devolve it to District level or to form a sub-group of the Area Forum.
There would be formal devolution of HOSC powers to undertake health scrutiny which enables the Forum to require information from the health services. The power to refer service changes to the Secretary of State would remain with the HOSC. David Moses referred to an amendment in the report under the heading ‘Use of HOSC powers’ at the end of the final sentence to read ‘…any decision to refer a matter to the Secretary of State will remain with HOSC’. 
The protocols also gave the health service an opportunity to suggest issues to be reviewed. David Moses reported that some good scrutiny reviews had already been undertaken by sub-groups of the Area Forums, including the Sun Street Surgery Review, the MMR Review and South Essex Cancer Rates Review. These reviews had resulted in some good recommendations and outcomes.
The Forum was also advised that the HOSC was holding a workshop with the five PCTs to review their strategies and future plans. It was confirmed that the Strategic Health Authority would have an input to this meeting.

The Chairman asked about the outcome from a review undertaken prior to the County Election which had looked at the commissioning of health services in West Essex. The Group had formulated an interim report but there were still some outstanding issues. In response, the Forum was advised that this work was being picked up by the workshop event, taking place in February. The event would look at all five PCTs and their ability to deliver what services have been promised in their strategy.

7.
London Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee
The Forum considered report AFW/02/10 from Councillor Chris Pond, the County Council’s representative on the London Joint Overview and Scrutiny Committee (JOSC). There was an amendment to the report at the end of the second paragraph the sentence ‘W+H has had a better rating for this than all other NEL hospitals’ should be moved to follow the sentence ‘KG will also lose maternity services.’
There had been various reviews and changes made to services in the North East London area. As a result of this the Essex HOSC had appointed a representative, Councillor Pond, to the Inner and Outer North East London JOSC to report back on the implications for Essex. Councillor Pond advised the Forum that he liaised with Councillor Dr Naylor on the implications for the Brentwood area. A considerable amount of health service provision for West Essex is dealt with in hospitals in outer North East London.

The joint North East London PCTs were known as ‘Health for North East London’ (H4NEL). They had been keen to report that this was not a cost-cutting exercise, but part of a wider project, clinically led, to achieve best practice and best outcomes for patients. There were no targets for savings. Councillor Pond advised the Forum that at every meeting he raised the cross-border issues and picked up on issues relating to Essex. At the last meeting an issue had been raised regarding Essex Social Care and delayed discharges, which he was pursuing, and if necessary would refer the matter to the relevant County Policy and Scrutiny Committee. There were also transport issues to be pursued, including concerns about public transport from Brentwood to King George Hospital where lots of services had transferred to from the Queens Hospital. There was also an issue with access to the Queens Hospital from the Loughton area. This would need to be part of a detailed business case. Councillor Pond had requested and got formal agreement for two public meetings to be held in West Essex, one in Brentwood and one in the Epping Forest District. He had also received assurance that the London PCTs were formally consulting with the relevant Essex PCTs.
Councillor Pond had not yet been able to get an answer on the issue of the Forest Medical Centre. As the Essex representative he was keeping a watching brief on the proposed changes to ensure that Essex residents were not being disadvantaged by the changes and ensure that they were able to access the health services. The consultation period would end on 8 March 2010.


During the discussion the following points were raised:

· A question was raised about whether the Chemotherapy services would remain at Whipps Cross Hospital. In response Councillor Pond undertook to check but confirmed that he had not heard of any proposed changes to this service.
· Due to some confusion regarding which hospitals offered which services and where patients go for treatment, the Forum felt that it would be useful to have a mapping exercise done to set out which hospitals have which specialist units and information on patient flows, where patients choose to go for treatment. Councillor Pond explained that there were many factors involved about where emergency vehicles took patients and it was not thought that there were specified boundaries for each hospital. It was also noted that with patient choice patients can choose which hospital they wish to be treated at. Some doctors also provide advice on which consultants to see for specific issues. A representative from South West Essex advised that the mapping work could be done by the PCT. Councillor Pond requested that this mapping include consultation with North East London PCTs.
· Concern was raised that in some cases it was difficult to get the treatment required from hospitals, a specific case was raised where a patient had needed speech therapy following a stroke and found it difficult to access that service, with hospitals referring the patient on.

· In response to a question regarding the difference between urgent care and A&E, it was thought that the Emergency Care Unit at King George Hospital catered for 75-80% of cases presented there. More complex cases went to the Queens Hospital and Whipps Cross Hospital.
· It was questioned whether additional resources would be made available at the Queens Hospital A&E with more patients attending there. In response Councillor Pond advised that this issue had been debated at great length as there was much dissatisfaction with the current resource position. Additional resources would be made available but it had not been stated where these resources would be placed yet. It was understood that moving services from Queens Hospital to King George Hospital would free up some resources and capacity at the Queens Hospital. There was a commitment to get the right resources and accommodation in place.
· A representative from Princess Alexandra Hospital NHS Trust (PAH), advised that as well as patient choice other factors affected patient flows for example changes in Hertfordshire affected the PAH Trust. This would need to be considered in the mapping exercise.

· The PCTs as commissioners of services were an important part of the overall picture.

8.
Review of Health Inequalities

The Chairman proposed a change in the order of business to take the item on the JSNA prior to item a) on the PCT Strategies. This proposal was agreed.

b) Joint Strategic Needs Assessment
The Forum received the Summary JSNA (AFW/03/10) and a presentation from Duncan Taylor, Strategy Development Manager, ECC and Amy Trindall, NHS West Essex. The focus of the presentation was to set the context of the needs in West Essex and then the Primary Care Trusts (PCTs) could set out what they were doing to address the issues.
The presentation outlined the following key points:

· What the JSNA is and the purpose of it – to help inform priorities, strategies and plans. It was also in statute that Local Authorities and PCTs were required to produce a JSNA of the health and wellbeing of their local community.
· There was one overall JSNA with twelve local JSNA’s one for each District, plus one of each of the two unitary authorities, plus a separate children’s chapter.

· The JSNA helped to inform a number of plans and strategies some of which were listed.

· The Health Inequalities Umbrella outlined the spectrum of inequality.

· Levels of deprivation were shown for each District in Essex in 2007 but it was explained that there were pockets of deprivation in some Districts even where the District was fairly affluent overall. Harlow was shown as higher than the Essex average score.
· Levels of children living in poverty were shown for each District in 2007. Poverty was measured as the level of income for children. Again Harlow was shown as higher than the pan-Essex and England averages.

· Life expectancy for men and women in the four West Essex Districts was shown. There were some low life expectancy levels in Epping Forest. A watch was also being kept on women in Harlow as it was thought that there may be a decrease due to lifestyle factors. A Member expressed concern and caution about this measure as it was not looking at life expectancy from birth, but based on the postcode within which a resident lived. In small villages the life expectancy for that area could be affected by a small number of residents. Local circumstances needed to be taken into account. 

· The presentation went on to look at maps of Essex showing life expectancy from birth and broken down by male and female. It was clarified that the areas had been developed with a set size of population to compare with more concentrated areas. The mortality levels were outlined and it was confirmed that there were a number of factors that needed to be looked at relating to mortality. Where figures were high the detail behind the figures was looked at to try and identify the reasons why. The levels of mortality related to particular diseases were also mapped out across Essex.
· Lifestyle information including childhood obesity levels in 2009 were set out. Harlow was highlighted as having high levels of childhood obesity. It was pointed out that the measurement was based on a growth percentage chart and is dependent on factors such as a child’s height, weight and age. It was useful in planning to look at hotspots and see where interventions were needed, but the data needed to be looked at over a period of a few years and there were issues with the measurement programme. Issues such as children opting out of the scheme could distort the figures if the coverage is low. A question was asked regarding whether or not there was a link between obesity and Districts with low income levels. In response it was reported that it was being looked at nationally as to whether there was a link between deprivation and obesity. Another question was asked regarding whether there was a correlation between the obesity levels in a school and the academic achievement within the school. The presenters were unsure whether work on this aspect had been undertaken.
· The level of teenage conceptions for each of the four Districts was set out. A question was asked about these figures linked to live births. In response it was reported that there was a lower abortion rate in Harlow and a higher rate in Epping Forest and Uttlesford.

The key health issues for each of the four Districts were highlighted:

Epping Forest

· Large inequalities within the district

· Population changes/ageing population

· Lifestyle issues i.e. smoking, obesity

· Environment issues i.e. access in rural area, road traffic injuries

Harlow

· Population growth

· Inequalities within district and between other districts

· Wider determinants of health i.e. education, crime, poverty, deprivation

· Lifestyle issues i.e. smoking, obesity, physical activity, sexual health

Uttlesford

· Population changes/ageing population

· Environment issues i.e. access in rural area, road traffic injuries, CO2 admissions

· Lifestyle issues i.e. alcohol

· Inequalities within the district

Brentwood

· Population changes/ageing population

· Lifestyle issues i.e. obesity, alcohol

· The needs of informal carers

· Access to health services

During the discussion the following points were raised:
· With regard to the ageing population, the Forum was advised that there would be an impact in terms of what the PCT provides and more resources were needed. 

· It was confirmed that the key health issues for each District were not listed in order or priority. The local PCT prioritises issues through a detailed piece of work. The data highlighted from the JSNA was to assist the Forum in identifying key issues to focus in on. However data also needed local knowledge to add value to it.
· A Member questioned why the level of mental health issues was so low in Brentwood and whether learning could be gained from it.

a) Primary Care Trust – 5 year Strategic Plans
NHS West Essex had been unable to send a representative to the meeting for this item.
Jonathan Marron, Director of Strategy and Megan Mitchell, Partnership and Business Manager, Public Health, were present from NHS South West Essex covering the District of Brentwood. The Forum was advised that the PCTs were in the middle of the Department of Health World Class Commissioning process and had been required to submit their Plan the previous day.
The PCT provided the Forum with a one page summary sheet outlining the Priorities for the PCT and the goals and outcomes. The PCT expressed a wish to discuss with the Forum what the drivers should be in the future and what improvements to services were needed.

The PCT highlighted some of the key things they were aiming to achieve in their drive towards improving life expectancy, reducing health inequalities, supporting healthy lives, improving access to quality care, ensuring quality care and ensuring resources are used efficiently. There would be a further challenge in the future with tighter resources about whether funding is being used wisely. 
In the future the PCT faced the challenge of becoming a high performing PCT, following a Care Quality Commission rating of ‘Fair’. The Trust would be looking at how it works with the local community and partners and capturing service information.

During the discussion the following points were raised:

· The meaning of the phrase ‘Reduce Mortality amenable to healthcare’ in the one page summary document was questioned. In response it was clarified that this meant reducing the number of people dying from issues which could be preventable by receiving the appropriate healthcare.
· A Member who was registered with a GP in South West Essex complimented the service received. Patient choice, particularly with regard to where treatment could be received, was convenient to the patient and worked well. The PCT confirmed that they had been working hard on the choice agenda in the area.

· A question was raised relating to why the focus was on quitting smoking rather than on stopping people from starting initially. In response it was explained that the NHS is experienced in helping people to quit smoking but it was harder for the NHS to intervene at a level when people start to smoke. Work to stop young people from starting to smoke needed to be part of a wider agenda from the Local Strategic Partnerships and Tobacco Alliance among others. Accessing schools with the message. It was commented that some statistics showed a migration of people into the UK from Eastern Europe who smoke.



c) Conclusion

Members of the Forum felt that a presentation from NHS West Essex was needed to complete this work looking at the key health issues for each District. It was felt that a similar one page summary of the Strategy would be beneficial.
It was concluded that:

1. The Forum wished to receive an update on the potential outcomes of the Health for North East London consultation which would be completing on 8 March 2010.

2. The Forum requested that the PCT’s undertake a mapping exercise showing the provision of specialist services across Essex and at the local London hospitals and the patient flows to each hospital.

3. The Forum wished to receive a presentation from NHS West Essex on their Strategy with a short one page summary.

4. The Forum would use the information gathered to identify areas of concern for each District in West Essex and make recommendations for improvements.

9.
West Area Forum Grants
The Forum received report (AFW/04/10) updating Members on the progress with allocating funding available through the Area Forum Budget. The Appendix to the report setting out the Chairman’s recommendations for funding was tabled at the meeting. The criteria for the funding included the need for capital expenditure rather than revenue.
The funding was for £50,000 but the Forum had received bids worth £130,000. The Chairman had tried to spread the funding throughout the area based on the criteria used. 

During the discussion the following points were made:

· A Member questioned whether the funding allocations were recorded for future reference and whether there was information on the match funding required by some projects. In response it was confirmed that an information item could be provided at a future meeting outlining the budget funding and how it works. It was confirmed that some of the projects had already got match funding.
· A Member asked how the unsuccessful organisations were told and whether they were given tips for improvement of their bids. In response it was explained that a letter was sent to each organisation advising them whether or not they have been successful. Organisations are welcome to contact the Area Co-ordinator to get advice on improving their bid for future rounds or advice on alternative funding sources which may be more relevant.
· Information on the criteria and reasons behind the recommendations for funding was also requested.
It was Agreed that:

An information item on the Area Forum budget, allocations and criteria for funding would be presented to a future meeting.
10. 
Change in the Order of Business

The Chairman proposed a change in the order of business to take the item on Public Questions prior to the item on the Future Programme of Work. The proposal was agreed.

11.
Public Questions

The Chairman invited questions from the public on any matters falling within the remit of the Forum and in particular any Highways related issues as the Cabinet Member for Highways and Transportation was in attendance at the meeting.
· A question was raised relating to the winter gritting programme. It was noted that the prioritisation of main roads had worked well, but if the gritting was reduced further it was questioned as to how this would work. The Cabinet Member advised that the decision to reduce gritting of the network in December 2009 had been taken very seriously. This did not cover residential and minor roads. The Council had resourced as most Councils had for an average winter plus a bit extra. The effect of a further reduction would reduce the amount of bus services able to run. The priority network covers the bus service routes which have more than four buses a day running. The network also includes access to hospitals and fire stations. The County Council had been fairly well prepared but other authorities had not taken the advice of having six days salt for extreme weather and therefore the Government had had to step in.
· Members had found it helpful to have the list of roads included in the priority network which could be forwarded on. It was suggested that if the bus services were affected by a reduced network it would be useful to have a list of the bus services running.

· Concern was raised that the main shopping area, Queens Road and access to the tube station in Buckhurst Hill had not been gritted and needed to be looked at as a priority. In response the Cabinet Member advised that the precautionary network could not cover everywhere and aimed to cover the accident routes. However applications for new areas to be included could be made. The aim with footpaths was to cover bus stations, rail station and main shopping areas. The County Council looked to District Councils for support with salting footpaths which had worked well where it was in place and it was hoped that a protocol could be established for this in the future.
· Tribute was paid to the work of the gritting crews. The Cabinet Member was asked whether he co-ordinated with the Cabinet Member for Education as the access to some schools had not been gritted but the Cabinet Member for Education had been urging schools not to close. It was noted that the issue of schools needed consideration.

· A Member suggested that many residents would be prepared to grit pavements themselves but it was acknowledged that there may be some issues with health and safety requirements. In response the Forum was advised that the Council welcomed voluntary help where appropriate but the issue may come down to a lack of salt.

12.
Future Programme of Work

The Forum received and noted the Forward Work Plan AFW/05/10.
It was suggested that the additional information on health issues be brought to the next meeting along with an item on the infrastructure levy.

A Member asked for some detailed information on the cost of using 0845 numbers to contact organisations such as the Council. Some people were charged and some were not which was considered inappropriate. It was also questioned how much income was generated by the Council and BT from using an 0845 number. The Chairman also had an issue with dial up to to an 0845 number for using the internet for Council business due to lack of broadband in the area. Information on this was requested for a future meeting.
13.
Dates of Future Meetings

The date of the next meeting was noted as Tuesday 9th March 2010, 10am at the Adult Community College, Ongar.
14.
Urgent Business

There being no further business, the Chairman expressed her thanks to members of the Forum and others for their attendance. The meeting closed at 12.10pm.
Chairman

